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We are a Christian community of people who are reaching out to our
neighbors, at home and abroad, sharing our faith and our resources.

The monthly newsletter of Central Square Congregational Church, UCC
August 2024

Steeple Sounds

Thus says the LORD: Maintain justice, and do what is right, for soon my salvation will
come, and my deliverance be revealed. – Isaiah 56:1

The above passage from Isaiah addresses the idea of reframing our human notions of inclusion to see things from a
divine perspective. The people of Israel were in a very bad way. They’d been carried off into captivity, their temple destroyed,
and their lives in ruins. But God never leaves them. God is right there encouraging them, telling them what they need to
do, and preparing them for the way ahead. What we learn in the rest of this chapter is that God intends to include a whole
lot more folks than just the people of Israel and in order for them to “get it”, they had to take their experience and reflect
on it in order to welcome others.

I’ve been wondering…how are we doing with including others in our community? What could we do to be more
welcoming and inclusive? How can we make all people feel welcome here? How can we share what we have without being
afraid that there won’t be enough?

One of my favorite quotes—and I don’t know where it originated—is, “When you have more than you need, build a
longer table not a higher fence.” I don’t know about you, but I’d much rather fix up a table for a communal feast than build
a higher wall or fence to keep other people out. God’s generosity and abundance ensures there will always be enough if
we will only open our hearts, eyes, and hands to one another.

But we humans seem to be much better at building fences than at crafting
communal tables. It’s not a new problem. One might think we’d learn. Maybe we’re
just a little slower on the uptake. More likely we just need a discipleship refresher
course to remember why we are called to be “little Christs” in this world.

We can reframe our ideas and grow into the fullness of discipleship and life in
Christ. We can become more generous table builders so that there is no need for
higher walls; in fact, let’s just go ahead and break down walls and barriers whenever
we can and use the raw materials to build a better table, a more just world, and a
community of faith where all are welcome.

God is not in the business of building higher walls that separate and divide. God
wants to gather us in, give room for everybody, a place at life’s table and a chance to
live in God’s abundance forever.

Worship on August 11, 18, 25 and September 1 will be held at the Turquoise Table
on the church lawn. We’ll be exploring the book “A Bigger Table: Building Messy,
Authentic, and Hopeful Spiritual Community” by John Pavlovitz. Pick up a copy of the
book, bring your breakfast, and join me!

Rev. Beth

From the Desk of Rev. Beth
Rev. Elizabeth Stotts, Pastor
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Central Square Congregational Church, UCC, of Bridgewater, Massachusetts is an open and affirming
church. No matter who you are, or where you are on life’s journey, you are welcome here.

Remote Worship on Facebook and
YouTube will be available on August 4,

but then will be suspended until
September 8

Sunday Worship on August 4 will continue to be
livestreamed from the Sanctuary at 10 a.m.

Use the link on the homepage of www.csccucc.org to
access Sunday worship, or visit our Facebook page. Past
worship services are also available in both places.

For the remainder of August, and on September 1,
worship will be outside and in person only. Streaming will
resume on September 8.

The Bridgewater Food Pantry, hosted and supported
by CSCC, is open Thursdays, 10am-1pm, and the first
Mondays of the month, 6-7:30pm, except holidays. All
Bridgewater residents who are in need of food are
welcome.

If you are a Bridgewater resident unable to come to
the food pantry, but are in need of food, please contact
the church office by email or phone (below) and
arrangements will be made for you.

Venmo!
All types of donations to CSCC are welcome via Venmo.

Aim your phone camera below, or use the Venmo app to
send your donation to @cscc-ucc

Did you know that Venmo has fewer fees to the church
than Paypal? So if you can’t decide which one to use, choose
Venmo.

CSCC Team Leadership 2024-25
Spiritual/Congregational Engagement Team

Leaders:
Carol Chaffee, Linda Chipman,

Deb Sorgman, Eric Stotts

Property & Finance Team Leaders:
David Hanson, John Sharland

Community Engagement Team Leaders:
Heather Ciaramitaro, Diane Glass, Terry Reynolds

Tue, Wed, Thu 9am-1pm
and by appointment



Central Square Congregational Church, UCC  • August 2024
508-697-6016  •   OFFICE@CSCCUCC.COM  •   www.csccucc.org  •   www.facebook.com/csccuccbridgewaterma

Page 3

Coins for Kids
Church: Aug. 4

Don’t forget to bring
your spare change for
the Coins for Kids Church
collection ! This helps to

pay for Kids Church supplies and teaching materials.

CARING FOR OUR COMMUNITY
Do you need a meal, a call, spiritual care, or even just a

prayer or a chat? Contact the Pastor, a Deacon, the church
office, or a member of our Care Team.

To contact Rev. Beth, call the church
office at 508-697-6016 or email her
at csccpastor@hotmail.com

Deacons
Deb Sorgman
                – debsorgman@gmail.com
Anne Malmquist

— amalmquist@comcast.net
Savannah Wells, Jr. Deacon

CSCC Care Team
Carol Chaffee
Bev Mitchell
Rev. Beth Stotts
Nina Gabel-Jorgensen

Next Cabinet meeting is Wednesday,
Aug. 21, 7pm

Monthly meetings of the church leadership are held
in the Fellowship Hall. All church members are also
welcome to attend.

The Fair Dates have been
set, so, get your crews in

gear!
WHAT?  You say, “I’m still
enjoying those lazy, hazy

days of summer!”

Friday, NOVEMBER 1
6:30 PM – 8:30 PM

and
Saturday, NOVEMBER 2,

9 AM – 1 PM.

Interested in helping out, but
aren’t part of a “crew” yet?
Contact Carol Chaffee at

galchaffee@gmail.com, or
contact the church office.

During the month of August, Fellowship Time following
worship will be offered on an impromptu basis.

If you are attending worship on a particular Sunday and
would like to host a simple after worship fellowship time
with cold drinks and 1-2 goodies, please contact Connie
Chandler at 508-345-3744.
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Everybody loves a parade! Thanks to all who
helped coordinate and participated in the

Bridgewater 4th of July parade on behalf of the
church, and our two volunteers who handed out
water and provided access to those that needed a

restroom!
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Can you believe it’s already
August?!? This summer has just
flown by! Last year was a jam-
packed year in Kids Church. We
kicked off the year with a month-
long worship series on the theme
of "Promises" (God's promises to

us, our promises to God, our promises to each other as
Christians). We had weekly Advent activities based around
the different weeks of Advent, and led the adults in worship
on Palm Sunday teaching them how to fold strips of palm
fronds into crosses. We also created our own altar space,
decorated our own Christmas Tree, ran a community-driven

The month of August is turning out to be a very busy time for the Central Closet Thrift Shop. Our summer hours
continue to be Wednesday and Friday 10 to 1.

We are now accepting all Fall-related items, clothing, shoes, home decor, and holiday.
On Saturday August 17th we will be hosting a multi family yard sale in front of the church. We will also have the shop

open on that Saturday. Stop in check out all tables at the yardsale,  and be sure to check inside for extra sale items as well.

As always thanks to all for supporting the thrift shop.

Connie, Sandy, Jane, Lynn, and Gail

PS - if you are interested in being a part of the yard sale, a table space is only $25, and there are some still available.
Contact Lynn at 508-250-8257 or lspie@aol.com, or Connie at 508-345-3744 or cgchandler7@hotmail.com.

toy drive, raised money for Heifer International, and just had
a ton of fun in general.

This year is shaping up to be a lot more of the same and
it's going to be starting in just over a month! As always if
there are any questions about Kids Church, or if you want to
get involved in helping out or teaching, please don't hesitate
to reach out to me via email at csccucc.SET@gmail.com, or
contact the church office.

But beyond that, be on the lookout for more specifics
of what our program year is going to look like in the
September issue of Steeple Sounds. Until then, enjoy the
rest of your summer!

Eric Stotts
Kids Church Director
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Recently I went on vacation to San Diego with my family.
The visit was sort of a multipurpose trip. My husband and I
recently celebrated thirty years of marriage, my son Daniel
was invited with South Shore Children’s Chorus to perform
in Balboa Park AND an additional performance at University
of California San Diego, and we wanted to visit our daughter
Allison who moved out to San Diego two years ago with her
boyfriend Evan.

We all had a wonderful time. We went to the San Diego
Zoo and we went to the beach. Allison showed us some local
places that were good to eat including her home where Evan
cooked for us. We also took a salsa dancing class.

Another thing some of us did was some volunteer work.
Allison has a heart for trying to help those who arrive at the
border looking for a better life. Some
of these people are families fleeing
poverty and dangerous circumstances
in their countries of origin. The groups
she is involved with do what they can
to provide food, water, medical
assistance, clothing and shelter to
those in need. Sometimes helping
means bringing rice and beans or
sandwiches to those in need.
Sometimes they leave water at
checkpoints for people who have gone
through some very hot and dry places
to get here. Occasionally it may mean
handing out blankets because nights in
the desert can be cold. I wanted to help
while I was out there in any way I could.
I knew I couldn’t do anything huge but I could do something.
I informed Allison that while we were out there in San Diego,
I would like to help a little if I could.

Allison let me know that we could in fact help a little if
we wanted to. She made arrangements for me, Christopher,
and Julia to assist in building a shade structure to shade
detainees while they wait for border patrol to provide court
dates for their applications for asylum. When migrants are
seeking to present themselves to border patrol for intake
into the American immigration system, border patrol
frequently makes them wait in the desert for anywhere
between a few hours and a few days, often with no food,
water, or method of transportation to their court
appearance.

While we were making arrangements to go and help, I
was a little nervous. Where were we going? How are we
getting there?  Who was in charge? How many people would
be there? What should we bring? How long would we be
there? What would we be doing?

Allison handled making the arrangements like a pro. The
group we were assisting to build a shade structure was small,
and they were willing to “go with the flow.” Someone in our
little group asked, “Would we be interacting with Border
Patrol?” The answer - maybe. “Would there be any guns
present?” Answer - border patrol carries them.

I must admit that made me a little nervous hearing guns
might be present. As we drove to the location, passing
segments of our border wall along the way, I worried a little
about what could transpire. I have heard tell of Border Patrol
being less than kind to anyone that may be present.

When we arrived in Jacumba, we passed through a
Native American reservation on the way to the site. There
were vast tracts of land that looked dry. There were some

scrubby bushes, mobile trailers randomly dotted the area
and the truck’s thermometer read 107 degrees Fahrenheit.
The site we arrived at looked desolate. There were neither
immigrants nor Border Patrol present. All we were able to
see for miles was a large container for water, some rocks,
some trash, and a port-a-potty. “What if our cars break
down?” I thought. Describing to AAA or my husband where
we were would be interesting, to put it mildly.

After parking our vehicles, we began to find a flat area
to erect our shade structure. Allison explained that this was
the “slow season” as it was often too hot in the desert for
people to survive the trip. It was probably why no one was
currently there.

Clearing a flat area up on top of a small rise in the ground,
a gas-powered auger was used to drill four holes into the
hard-packed ground. One of the volunteers had brought four
posts made from eucalyptus. He worked at a lumber mill

Even a Small Dose of Kindness Matters
by Sheri Turner

Continued on page 7
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and had cut these himself from a tree he had salvaged.
Christopher, Julia, Allison and I helped carry the lumber and
the other volunteers placed the posts in their corresponding
holes. After the posts were secure and black fabric was
secured over the top our task was complete. While we
remained, we cleaned up some trash and stacked some rocks
that might be useful to anyone who happened upon the site
to make a firepit or hold down equipment brought during
windy periods.

On the hour long trip back to the hotel I found myself
thinking about what we did. Would anyone benefit from our
efforts? Would the small structure we erected protect
anyone from the elements or would Border Patrol force

immigrants, as they are known to do, to tear it down? I
realized that even if it is torn down it is possible that the
structure is at minimum seen and at least some of those hot
and weary travelers will understand that some of us welcome
them. Some of us in this country appreciate what they are
willing to endure to provide a better life for their loved ones.

If you are one of those people, looking to contribute
even some small bit of help or resources (God wants us to
contribute our time, talent and resources to help others,
right?) then please check out borderkindness.org or
www.immdef.org. If you are interested in receiving more
information, please reach out to me at 508-472-4812 or
ssturner@mindspring.com.

Even a Small Dose of Kindness Matters, continued from page 6

Have you ever thought about joining the choir?
Our senior choir consists of volunteer singers. We sing one anthem a week, in

addition to an introit and a prayer response. We enjoy expressing our faith and
spirituality through a variety of musical styles, from Renaissance to contemporary,

spirituals to jazz. Our members have an inspiring love of music, often in addition to sight-reading and musicianship skills,
but singers of all abilities are welcome. We rehearse on Sunday mornings before worship, performing in the worship
service at 10am almost every week between Labor Day and Memorial Day. If you are interested in joining the choir, please
contact the Minister of Music, Julia Scott Carey at juliascottcarey@gmail.com or contact the church office.

SENIOR CHOIR STARTS UP AGAIN IN SEPTEMBER
(New choir members are welcome at any time!)
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YTD YTD Annual
Actual Budget Difference Budget

Income
Regular Pledges 123,701 125,000 (1,299) 125,000
Unpledged Offerings 21,694 10,000 11,694 10,000
Plate Offering 466 2,500 (2,034) 2,500
Kid's Church 606 300 306 300

Total · Pledges / Offerings 146,467 137,800 8,667 137,800
Special Collections

MACUCC Fellowship Dues 946 2,000 (1,054) 2,000
Total · Special Collections 946 2,000 (1,054) 2,000
Fundraisers/Events Revenue

Church Fair 8,116 8,000 116 8,000
Central Closet Thrift Shop 17,420 13,000 4,420 13,000
Concert/Special Event 810 0 810 0
Misc Fundraisers 196 5,000 (4,805) 5,000

Total · Fundraisers/Events Revenue 26,542 26,000 542 26,000
Facility Usage Income

Non Profit Bldg Use 4,742 3,000 1,742 3,000
Private Bldg Use 560 500 60 500
Wedding Rentals 0 5,000 (5,000) 5,000
Food Pantry support 1,200 1,200 0 1,200

Total · Facility Usage Income 6,502 9,700 (3,198) 9,700
Miscellaneous Income 1,145 1,000 145 1,000

Total Income 181,603 176,500 5,103 176,500

Expenses
Total · Senior Minister Expenses 118,916 116,252 (2,664) 116,252
Total · Support Staff Expenses 47,991 49,974 1,983 49,974
Total · Office Expenses 11,172 8,900 (2,272) 8,900
Total · Church Building Costs 35,179 34,100 (1,079) 34,100
Teams

Spiritual Engagement 1,258 925 (333) 925
Kid's Church 533 0 (533)

Congregational Engagement 34 925 891 925
Community Engagement 1,016 925 (91) 925

Breakfasts 318 0 (318) 0
Property and Finance 242 925 683 925
Community Engagement Reserve 1,808 1,875 67 1,875

Total · Teams 5,210 5,575 365 5,575
MACUCC Fellowship Dues 2,000 2,000 0 2,000
Pilgrim Assn Fellowship Dues 215 200 (15) 200
Miscellaneous Expenses 0 0 0

Total Expenses 220,684 217,001 (3,683) 217,001
Net income (loss) (39,081) (40,501) 1,420 (40,501)

Transfer from Investments 44,797 40,501 (4,296) 40,501
5,716 0 0

Treasurer's Report
June 30, 2024

Fiscal Year July 2023 - June 2024



Cash balances
Operating account 3,249
Money Market 29,094
Minister's Discretionary account 77
Community Engagement Reserve 2,104
Capital Campaign account 1,244
PayPal account 199
Venmo account 49

Total cash balances 36,016

Endowments investment fund
Protected principal 135,513
Unrestricted funds, beginning 68,030
Deposits (withdrawals)
Gain (loss) for month 3,229
Unrestricted funds, ending 71,259

Total value 6/30/2024 206,772
Parsonage investment fund

Beginning balance 20,249
Deposits (withdrawals)
Gain (loss) for month 438

Total value 6/30/2024 20,687
Total investments 6/30/2024 227,459

Food Pantry account balance April 30, 2024 9,711
Donations 1,020
Expenses (1,926)

Food Pantry account balance May 31, 2024 8,805

Treasurer's Report
June 30, 2024

Fiscal Year July 2023 - June 2024

Giving Comparison
2022 Month 2023 Month 2024 Month 2022 YTD 2023 YTD 2024 YTD

Jan. 10,029.82  10,307.95  10,226.11  10,029.82     10,307.95     10,226.11     
Feb. 6,562.91     9,713.95     7,168.42     16,592.73     20,021.90     17,394.53     
March 13,355.24  9,535.31     11,414.05  29,947.97     29,557.21     28,808.58     
April 11,808.31  15,149.70  21,591.08  41,756.28     44,706.91     50,399.66     
May 14,476.24  21,938.88  18,534.50  56,232.52     66,645.79     68,934.16     
June 11,304.13  8,696.40     9,079.51     67,536.65     75,342.19     78,013.67     
July 16,505.70  15,290.21  84,042.35     90,632.40     
Aug. 9,586.37     8,061.22     93,628.72     98,693.62     
Sept. 9,379.22     10,587.06  103,007.94   109,280.68   
Oct. 15,615.55  12,608.01  118,623.49   121,888.69   
Nov. 9,164.75     8,281.58     127,788.24   130,170.27   
Dec. 15,622.72  13,625.20  143,410.96   143,795.47   
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Central Square Congregational Church, UCC
71 Central Square
Bridgewater, MA 02324

FIRST CLASS MAIL

Amazon Shopping!
Shopping on Amazon and feeling generous? Check out the CSCC Wish List, and drop an item in your cart for us! Visit
www.csccucc.org/giving for the link to our Amazon wish list.

Central Square Congregational Church, UCC
71 Central Square

Bridgewater, MA 02324  •  www.csccucc.org

Church Administration
Pastor: Rev. Elizabeth Stotts, csccpastor@hotmail.com
Office Manager: Jennifer Foronjy,  office@csccucc.com
Sexton: Rich Sullivan
Minister of Music: Julia Scott Carey, juliascottcarey@gmail.com
Director of Video Evangelism: Paul Holmes
Treasurer:  David Sheibley,  treasurer@csccucc.com
Office telephone:  (508) 697-6016
Facebook pages: facebook.com/csccuccbridgewaterma (main page),
                      facebook.com/groups/801550253194149 (youth page)
Instagram: @centralsquarechurch
Steeple Sounds submissions deadline is the 15th of the month prior to publication.
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